UNDERGROUND RAILROAD NETWORK TO FREEDOM The Story of Georgetown District in Madison, Indiana

Summary

The Georgetown District, located in Madison, Indiana on the Ohio River became home to free African Americans as early as the 1830s, eventually developing into a network of Underground Railroad conductors and stations. The Ohio River located just five blocks from Georgetown District, became a place in which many freedom seekers found a community of safe houses and conductors willing to give them aid to reach the next station toward freedom. This neighborhood became the center for the Underground Railroad activity of Madison as well as the focal point for the Kentucky mobs who attempted to break-up this community. The unique feature about this neighborhood is that the homes, churches, and environment that the freedom seekers, conductors, and abolitionists saw still exist today. The two Underground Railroad associated churches still stand, as are the homes of UGRR leaders like Elijah Anderson, William J. Anderson, David Lott, and Archibald Taylor. The most unique aspect of the neighborhood is the integrity of the neighborhood from the period of significance; 70.5% of the original structures from the 1830 - 1865 are still extant.

The Story

The town of Madison was laid out on a regular grid 1806. Within the city blocks, alleys form a regular grid. Lots are evenly spaced in the oldest parts of town with a mix of commercial, institutional and residential buildings. In the northern part of the section of town platted in 1817 is the neighborhood known as Georgetown, which once was home to prominent African-Americans in the community, with evidence of free Blacks settling in this area as early as 1820. The community continued to grow with a number of African American businesses, organizations, churches, and schools. Madison's geographic qualities help validate its claims as a nationally significant location for fugitives crossing the Ohio River to northern freedom. The river is shallow and narrow at Madison, and during the early nineteenth century it experienced seasonal lows. The modern river maintains a constant level due to a series of locks on the Ohio, enabling constant flow of river traffic. Before the locks, droughts often caused standstills in river traffic. In fact, an 1854 Madison newspaper account notes the river depth at less than four feet. Several deep creek beds draining into the Ohio near east end of the town lead from the river into rural Indiana, allowing an easy route north.

The Underground Railroad leaders in Madison either lived in the Georgetown neighborhood or were associated with those in the Georgetown area. The period of significance with regard to Madison's Underground Railroad is c.1820 to 1865. Nineteenth Century Madison hosted both ardent abolitionists and those with pro-slavery beliefs. However, Georgetown, a neighborhood within early Madison, was an important settlement of free Blacks who assisted hundreds of enslaved Africans Americans to freedom. In particular, it retains a significant collection of properties which are associated with important leaders in the Underground Railroad movement as well as an intact pre-Civil War neighborhood which provides context to this association. Evidence reveals ante-bellum Madison to be a relatively prosperous community for early black citizens and a point where fugitives escaped to freedom in the north. The

neighborhood known as Georgetown was home to several important free Black citizens who played active roles in the Underground Railroad. Ongoing research has identified eight sites in this small, compact neighborhood which can be associated with key African-American individuals and or organizations connected with the Underground Railroad:

- The home of Charles and George Hopkins at East Fifth Street
- The African Methodist Episcopal Church, 309 East Fifth Street, built 1849
- The second home of William Anderson, 313 East Fifth Street, (1867-1859).
- Home of Archibald Taylor, Northwest corner of East Fifth and Walnut Streets; presently a liquor store,
- Walnut Street Methodist Church, 711 Walnut Street
- The first home of William Anderson, 713 Walnut Street, 1838 to 1859
- The home of Elijah Anderson, 626 Walnut Street
- The home of David Lott, 624 Walnut Street

One of Indiana's earliest objectors to slavery was Benjamin Whitson, a Methodist minister who came to live in Jefferson County in 1809. He penned an anti-slavery pamphlet, "African Slavery Turned Upside Down" in 1815. English traveler, E. S. Abdy, visited the United States to observe the conditions of free blacks and slaves, and published an account of his 1833-34 travels titled "Journal of a Residence and Tour in the United States of North America, From April, 1833, to October, 1834." Chapter 23 recounts his stay in a thriving community of 129 blacks in Madison's outskirts, where he encountered active Underground Railroad operations amid the prosperous group of land-owning free black farmers. In 1820, Madison had the third largest population of blacks in the state of Indiana. Due to the core of free blacks living in Madison in the early years, recent Underground Railroad scholarship points to this time as the most active for fugitives escaping to freedom through the city proper. In 1830 George Evans, a free black, contacted a Jeffersonville anti-slavery group and offered his Madison home as a haven.

In the latter years of the 1830s, several leaders important to the Underground Railroad operations located in or near Georgetown:

*William Anderson (1811-1867) moved to Madison in 1836, owned land in Madison and contributed greatly to Underground Railroad operations. Born in Hanover County, Virginia to a free black woman, Anderson was bound to a slaveholder as a child. He recalled having been sold or exchanged hands eight times. Despite his social status, he managed to learn to read and write, finally escaping slavery by writing his own pass. He arrived in Madison on July 15, 1836 and began to work. He was soon able to build a house in town and purchase a farm in the country. This first brick house at 713 Walnut Street was his family's home from c. 1838 to 1859, next to the Colored Baptist Church he helped to found. William was a free black man and a minister who in 1849 formed Madison's African Methodist Episcopal Church at 309 East Fifth Street in Georgetown. When William J. Anderson moved into the Georgetown District, he started working in the "Colored Methodist Episcopal Church" and built the first church at 711Walnut Street. Eventually this church group asked Anderson to stop his overt Underground Railroad activities, causing him to switch to the African Methodist Episcopal Church. ¹¹

Anderson built the present AME building and then rented it to the congregation who also sponsored a school in the basement.

In December 1856 Anderson was arrested aboard the steamer *Telegraph* for a reward offered for him in Carrolton, Kentucky for running off slaves. He was tried and acquitted of the charges, but Anderson moved from this location after 1859, having sold the home and other property to pay court costs incurred by him.¹² In 1857 Anderson wrote a narrative of his life, where he recalled: "My two wagons, and carriage, and five horses were always at the command of the liberty-seeking fugitive." His later home is located at 313 East Fifth Street, next to the African Methodist Episcopal Church. He died in 1867 in Madison and is buried in Springdale Cemetery.¹³

* Elijah Anderson (1808-1861) ran a blacksmith shop on the corner of Walnut and Third Streets in Madison. He arrived in Madison in 1837 and his 1840 two-story federal style was built at 626 Walnut Street. Not only is his home still standing, but also the homes of his neighbors. He was known as an aggressive conductor who, because of his light skin, traveled fugitives to freedom in Canada via steamboats and trains, masquerading as a master traveling with his slaves. He claimed to have brought 800 to freedom while in Madison and 1000 during the time he was in nearby Lawrenceburg, Indiana. Kentucky citizens placed a \$1000 bounty on Anderson's head. He also worked with Chapman Harris at nearby Eagle Hollow and John H. Tibbets. Tibbets lived in the village of Lancaster and was associated with Eleutherian College. In the 1850s he moved to Missouri. In the 1870s, he wrote a fifteen-page journal of his work on the Underground Railroad and his knowledge of others who participated. His work collaborates the primary and secondary sources about the Georgetown neighborhood.

In December 1856 Anderson was captured on an Ohio River steamboat and arrested by Louisville police officers for taking a group of freedom seekers from Lawrenceburg, Indiana to Cleveland. He was found guilty of violating the Kentucky Law "Enticing Slaves to Run Away." Anderson was sentenced to an eight year term in June of 1857. The day Anderson was to be released from Frankfort, Kentucky prison on March 4, 1861 he was found dead in his cell. ²⁰

*George DeBaptiste (1815-1875) settled in Madison in 1837 and immediately asserted his role as a powerful leader by contesting an 1831 Indiana law, which required a bond payment for a free black to settle in the state. DeBaptiste challenged this law and refused to make payment. He was at first found guilty and ordered to leave. He enlisted the legal help of abolitionist Judge Stephen Stevens, who would become a member of Indiana Supreme Court. With Stevens' legal arguments, DeBaptiste's removal from the state was ruled "defective expulsion." He then came to reside in Madison. While here, he ran a wholesale shipping business between Madison and Cincinnati. In this venture, he met William Henry Harrison, who hired him to be "steward of the White House" during his presidency. After Harrison's death, DeBaptiste returned to Madison and ran a barbershop for six years at the corner of Walnut and Second Streets. During that time, his barbershop was the center for Underground Railroad activities in Madison. DeBaptiste became one of the main conductors of freedom seekers in the Georgetown District and helped over 180 reach the next station in Lancaster, 12 miles north of Madison. John H. Tibbets tells of his first adventure as a conductor on the Underground Railroad after moving to Jefferson County Indiana in August of 1845:

I received word from George DeBaptiste of Madison, Indiana, that there would be a lot of ten to leave Hunter's Bottom on Sunday night and he wished me to make arrangements to transport them on the underground road that I was acquainted with. After dark I drove to the place agreed upon to meet in a piece of woods one mile from the town of Wirt. I had been at the appointed place but a very short time when Mr. DeBaptiste sang out, "Here is \$10,000 from Hunter's Bottom tonight". A good Negro at that time would fetch from \$1,000 up. We loaded them in, drew down the curtains and started with the cargo of human charges towards the North Star.²⁶

Although modern Highway 421 was built over the actual property, George DeBaptiste had a home in the area of North Walnut Street and Meridian Alley.²⁷

*John Carter lived in Madison for 40 years, before his death in 1878.²⁸ He was also active in the Underground Railroad in the area. Carter would pass information regarding a "cargo" he would be piloting up Crooked Creek to Tibbets who was located north on the Michigan Road on top of the hills above Madison.²⁹ Carter lived next to George DeBaptiste, but his home, like DeBaptiste's, no longer stands.

*Griffith Booth was born a slave and lived in Madison for many years before he was forced to leave because of his Underground Railroad activities. Booth was born in Virginia in 1811.³⁰ By the late 1847s he was living in Georgetown where he became active in his community.³¹ Griffith Booth's death notice reveals his Underground Railroad activities while living in Madison, Indiana.

Mr. Booth was for many years identified with the underground railroad during the days of slavery, and more than one colored man owes his escape from slavery and his safe arrival in Canada. He was himself born a slave and knew the burden of the yoke, and made him enthusiastic in assisting others to escape as he had done. He was made to suffer on more than one occasion by the pro-slavery advocates and hunters of runaway negroes from Kentucky. Griffith was saved by Marshal Amzi and John Sheets from a mob at the risk of their own lives, after Griffith had been taken to the river and ducked until he was almost dead in order to force him to divulge the hiding place of several slaves who had made their way from Kentucky to this side of the river to take the underground road for Canada and freedom under Griffith's guidance.³²

Booths Underground Railroad activities finally made it too dangerous for him to remain in Madison, Indiana, and in 1848 he moved to Kalamazoo, Michigan and then to Canada.³³ He took refuge in Canada from 1848 until 1865, when abolition allowed him to return to America. He died at the advanced age of nearly 90 at his home in Kalamazoo, Michigan.³⁴

*The African Methodist Episcopal Church located at Fifth and Jefferson Street became the worship place for many of the leaders of the UGRR movement. When William Anderson became too aggressive with his Underground Railroad work, the Baptist church he helped to build, asked him to cease his UGRR work or leave the congregation. He left to help build the

AME church.³⁵ Although Anderson is acknowledged as the builder, several important activists in the Madison Underground Railroad movement attended this church. On June 25th, 1849, the property on which the building stands was deeded to three trustees of the A.M.E. Church, which was organized after the split of the Baptist Church.³⁶ Historic Madison, Inc. recently purchased the AME Church and is facilitating further scholarship regarding its culturally rich history.

*Colored Baptist Church, also know as the Walnut Street M.E. Church was built in 1839 when 78 members of the Wesley Chapel in Madison split to form this new congregation when the choir took seats originally meant for the African American members.

Those homes owned by individuals where evidence eludes to their work on the Underground Railroad:

*David Lott built his home in 1845. This two-story brick federal built his home next door to the Elijah Anderson home. This house still stands today.

David Lott's home (on the corner) sits next door to the home of Elijah Anderson.

- *Jo Davis House is an 1845 federal home built across from the Colored Baptist Church.
- *Stephey Staffford home was near the former of Walnut and Fifth Street. This one story brick-vernacular.
- *Archibald Taylor's store, tavern and hotel was built in 1840 as frame commercial building, but later bricked in 1890. The building remains a commercial structure.

Leaders associated with Georgetown, but not living there:

*Although he arrived in Madison in the fall of 1839, ³⁷ Chapman Harris moved into Eagle Hollow, about one mile east of Madison, in 1840. His home, located on a high rise facing the river, was reputed to be a place of frequent crossings. He was instrumental in forming a communication network with abolitionists in the Ryker's Ridge and Lancaster areas. ³⁸ The nearby community of Lancaster had formed an Abolitionist Society in 1839, calling themselves "abolitionist" when the term was still derogatory. By 1849, the Neil's Creek Anti-Slavery Society tired of talking about slavery's evils and decided to take action. They formed the Eleutherian College, an experiment dedicated to the education of blacks, whites, females, and males. ³⁹ In the *Indianapolis Journal* in 1880, Auretta Hoyt, daughter of one of the Society's founders, recalled her memories of these times. Her account details her family's connections with Chapman Harris and various Underground Railroad activities, indicating the strong communication network across Jefferson County that aided fugitives. ⁴⁰ Although he operated from his home, just east of Madison, his ties to the city were strong. In 1890, when he died at the age of eighty-seven, he is buried in Madison's Springdale Cemetery. ⁴¹

Both oral traditions and later newspaper articles tell the stories of the mobs of Kentucky residents in the Georgetown District. During these mid-century years, Madison's political environment was tense, and there were several attacks on free blacks. Around 1849, a group of white Kentuckians attacked a Georgetown. According to newspaper reports, the attack was in response to slave losses in Kentucky. It culminated in the capture and near drowning of Griffin Booth, one of Madison's UGRR leaders.⁴² Several other attacks led some of Madison's leading free blacks to flee the city. George DeBaptiste continued his work in Detroit, Griffith Booth moved to Kalamazoo, Michigan and then Canada, Louis Evans, and many others moved further north to Detroit or Canada in the latter years of the 1840s. 43 Madison's loss of free Black leadership pushed many of the Underground Railroad activities out of the city and into the surrounding areas, where Chapman Harris and the Neil's Creek group were still active. Madison's most active years in the Underground Railroad were the years before 1850. In that year, the United States enacted the Fugitive Slave Law, and there was a resulting influx of slavehunters as well as an emigration of blacks to lands further north.⁴⁴ These men actively sought fugitives for capture and return for ransom.⁴⁵ This influx of bounty hunters into Madison indicates that contemporaries knew the town to be active in The Underground Railroad, as the men chose this area believing it to be a source of income. The loss of these leaders did not stop the Underground Railroad activity, but the movement changed and reduced in vacinity. ⁴⁶ The Underground Railroad routes changed after George DeBaptiste, Elijah Anderson, and Griffith Booth left the district. John Carter, William J. Anderson and an Irishman, John Carr still carried on the work, but the routes moved to the far east and the far west of the town of Madison.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abdy, E.S. *Journal of A Residence and Tour in the United States of North America, From April, 1833, to October, 1834.* London: John Murray, 1835. The Lost Cause Press Collection, Oberlin College.
- Anderson, William J. Life and Narrative of William J. Anderson, Twenty-four Years a Slave; Sold Eight Times! In Jail Sixty Times!! Whipped Three Hundred Times!!! or The Dark Deeds of American Slavery Revealed. Containing Scriptural Views of the Origin of the Black and of the White Man. Also, a Simple and Easy Plan to Abolish Slavery in the United States. Together with an Account of the Services of Colored Men in the Revolutionary War--Day and Date, and Interesting Facts. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Libraries, Documenting the American South. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. Documenting the American South http://docsouth.unc.edu/neh/andersonw/andersonw.html [accessed July 3, 2004].
- Coon, Diane Perrine. *Reconstructing the Underground Railroad Crossing at Madison, Indiana*. Masters Thesis: University of Louisville, 1998.
- Coon, Diane Perrine. Southeastern Indiana's Underground Railroad & Operations. Indianapolis: Division of Historic Preservation and Archaeology.
- Current Events Club. "Early History of Madison and Jefferson County". Unpublished MSS in Madison-Jefferson County Public Library, Madison, Indiana.
- DeBlasio, Donna M. & Wilson, Marcelle. Historical and Architectural Resources of the Underground Railroad in Ohio, Multiple Property Listing. Jan. 5, 2001.
- Deed Books I and V. Jefferson County Courthouse, Recorder's Office.
- Detroit Post. May 16, 1870, Burton Historical Collection, Detroit, Michigan.
- Eisan, Frances. *Architectural Ironwork and Foundries of Madison. Indiana* Commission for the Humanities and the Indiana Historical Society.
- Historic African-American Sites and Structures: Jefferson County, Indiana. Pamphlet published by African-American Cultural Preservation Project of the African American Landmarks Committee, Historic Landmarks Foundation of Indiana.
- Jefferson County Indiana Census, 1840, 1850, and 1860.
- Keeper and Lessee of the Kentucky Penitentiary. *Report of the Keeper & Lessee of the Ky. Penitentiary.*
- Livers, Sue and Hinds. "Anti-Slavery History of Jefferson County". 1998. Unpublished MSS, in the collection of the Jefferson County Historical Society, Inc. Madison, Indiana.

- Madison Courier, 1853 1916.
- Maps, 1831 Plat Map of Madison, 1854 City of Madison, illustrated Map, 1876 City of Madison and Vicinity Map, 1887 Bird's Eye View of Madison, in the collection of Jefferson County Historical Society, Historic Madison, Inc. and the Madison/Jefferson County Public Library.
- Muncie, Emory O. A History of Jefferson County. Master's Thesis: Indiana University, 1932.
- Peters, Pamela R.. *The Underground Railroad in Floyd County, Indiana*. McFarland & Company, Inc.: Jefferson, NC, 2001.
- Philanthropist Newspaper. August 13, 1839, Cincinnati, Ohio.
- Register of Negroes & Mulattoes. Jefferson County, Indiana. Jefferson County Historical Society.
- Santmyer, Helen Hooven. Ohio Town. New York: Harper & Row, 1956.
- Siebert, William. The Underground Railroad. New York: Arno Press, 1968.
- Strandmark, Katherine. Independent Student Research, August 2003. Re: Georgetown and the AME Church, In the collection of Historic Madison, Inc., Madison, Indiana
- Thornbrough, Emma Lou. *The Negro in Indiana Before 1900*. Indiana University Press: Bloomington, 1985.
- Tibbets, John H. *Reminiscences Of Slavery Times*. Unpublished chronicle. Lancaster, Indiana: Eluetherian College.
- Trimble County Circuit Court. Order Book 3: 170.
- Williams. Madison Directory: City Guide, 1859-1860.
- Wilson, W. E. C. Typed MSS in the collection of Madison-Jefferson County Public Library, containing various local history essays.
- Windle, John T. and Robert M. Taylor. *The Early Architecture of Madison, Indiana*. Historic Madison Inc. and The Indiana Historical Society: Madison and Indianapolis, 1986.
- Woollen, William Wesley. *Biographical and Historical Sketches of Early Indiana*. Hammond & Company: Indianapolis, 1883.
- Zimmer, Donald Thomas. *Madison, Indiana, 1811-1860: A Study in the Process of City Building*. Dissertation: Indiana University, 1975.

¹Helen Hooven Santmyer, *Ohio Town*, New York: Harper & Row, 1956, 29-31.

⁴ Coons-Madison, p. 2

⁷ Thornbrough, 44.

¹² Madison Daily Courier, March 18, 1867; Life and Narrative of William J. Anderson, Twenty-four Years A Slave ¹³ Madison Daily Courier, March 18, 1867; Life and Narrative of William J. Anderson, Twenty-four Years A Slave.

¹⁴ Coons-Madison, p. 12; Indiana 1840s Census. Tibbets, 9-11, 13.

- ¹⁵ Siebert, Underground Railroad: 183: "Blacks in and Around Jefferson County," Madison Indiana Daily Courier. January 13, 1880.
- ¹⁶ Madison Indiana Courier, June 20, 1857.
- ¹⁷Coons, in Strandmark. Southeastern Indiana's Underground Railroad Routes & Operations, Diane Perrine Coon, page 39. ¹⁸ Coon, 40.

- ¹⁹ Trimble County Circuit Court Order Book 3: 170. Madison Indiana Evening Courier, June 15, 1874. Report of the Keeper and Lessee of the Kentucky Penitentiary, September 13, 1861.
- ²⁰ Ibid: Report of the Keeper and Lessee of the Kentucky Penitentiary, September 13, 1861: John H. Tibbets. Reminiscences Of Slavery Times, pages 10-13; Madison Evening Courier June 15-1874; Madison Daily Courier, June 20, 1857. James M. Prichard, Into the Fiery Furnance: Anti-Salvery Prisoners int eh Kentucky Penitentiary 1844-1870, Part 2. www.ket4kids.com/underground/research. (accessed February 24, 2004); Anderson, 56.
 ²¹ Indiana Census 1840 Index, City of Madison. Jefferson County Deed Book V, 267-268; Detroit Post, May 14,
- 1870; Michigan Chronicle, March 10, 1973. Thornbrough, p. 55
- ²² Thornbrough, p. 60
- ²³ Coons, p. 12
- ²⁴ Coon, 41; Detroit Post, May 14, 1870; John H. Tibbets, Reminisecences of Slavery Times, 3, 9.
- ²⁵ The Detroit Post, Monday May 16, 1870. Burton Historical Collection, Detroit, Michigan.

²⁶ Reminiscences Of Slavery Times, John H. Tibbets.

- ²⁷Katherine Strandmark, *Georgetown and the AME Church*, unpublished report, Madison, Indiana: Historic Madison
- Inc, 2003.

 28 Indiana Census 1840 and 1850; Jefferson County Deed Book V, 279-281; Jefferson County Deed Book R, 281-282; Tibbets, 7-9; Williams' Director, 1859-1860; Madison Evening Courier, January 13, 1880.
- ²⁹John H. Tibbetts, "Reminiscences of Slavery Times, Collection of the Eleutherian College, Inc.
- ³⁰ Jefferson County Indiana 1850 Census, City of Madison, Dwelling House 25, Family # 25.
- ³¹ Griffith was elected as a trustee to the African Methodist Episcopal Church in Georgetown District in December 24, 1847. Mortgage Record 1847-1849, Jefferson County Courthouse, Recorders Office. ³² Madison Courier, Madison, Indiana, July 5, 1889; Death Notice of Griffith Booth.

² Donald Zimmer, *Madison, Indiana, 1811-1860: A Study of Process of City Building.* Ph.D. dissertation, Indiana University, 1974, 62; Williams, Madison Directory, City Guide, 1859-1860, 14-16; Madison Daily Courier, July 29, 1854 and August 23, 1853.

³ Frances Eisan, Architectural Ironwork and Foundries of Madison, Indiana, Indianapolis: Indiana Commission for the Humanities and the Indiana Historical Society, 1976, 105.

⁵ Emma Lou Thornbrough, *The Negro in Indiana Before 1900*, Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1985,75.

⁶ E.S. Abdy, "Journal of a Residence and Tour in the United States of North America, From April, 1833, to October, 1834," London: John Murray, 1835, Lost Cause Press Collection, Oberlin College, 365-373.

⁸ Diane Perrine Coon, *Reconstructing the Underground Railroad Crossing at Madison*, Indiana. Master Thesis. Louisville: University of Louisville, 2.

⁹ Register Of Negroes And Mulattoes, Jefferson County Indiana; Jefferson County Historical Society; Anderson, William J. Life and Narrative of William J. Anderson, Twenty-four Years a Slave; Sold Eight Times! In Jail Sixty Times!! Whipped Three Hundred Times!!! or The Dark Deeds of American Slavery Revealed. Containing Scriptural Views of the Origin of the Black and of the White Man. Also, a Simple and Easy Plan to Abolish Slavery in the United States. Together with an Account of the Services of Colored Men in the Revolutionary War--Day and Date, and Interesting Facts. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Libraries, Documenting the American South. http://docsouth.unc.edu/neh/andersonw/andersonw.html [accessed July 3, 2004]. Life and Narrative of William J. Anderson, Twenty-four Years A Slave.

¹¹ Coons-Madison, p. 2; Jefferson County Deed Book W, 285-286; Jefferson County Deed Book 1852, 63-64; Madison Daily Courier, March 18, 1867; Madison Evening Courier, January 13, 1180.

³⁶Jefferson County, Indiana Deed Book 5, pp. 40-42. Katherine Strandmark, Research, HMI, 2003

³⁷*Madison Evening Courier*, January 13, 1880.

³⁸ Thornbrough, 41.

³⁹ Historic Landmarks Foundation of Indiana, *Historic African-American Sites and Structures: Jefferson County, Indiana*, Indianapolis: Historic Landmarks Foundation of Indiana, DATE??????

⁴⁰ Madison Courier, January 28, 1880

⁴¹Madison Evening Courier, January 13, 1880; Courier, February 10, 1890.

⁴² Madison Courier, July 5, 1889

- ⁴³ Newspapers from the time period are not available for research, so we must rely on oral traditions and later newspaper articles. The 1916 article, "Our Colored People Mobbed", Monday, November 6, 1916, in the column "Reminiscences of Madison in the Before-the-War Period" interviewed Mary C. Johnson. The Johnson family was nor living in the Georgetown District in the 1850 census; Mary C. Johnson is living with and working for a white family in the 1860 census. Jefferson County Census, 1840, 1850, 1860; Madison-Jefferson Co. Library, Archives; Madison Courier, November 6, 1916, Our Colored People Mobbed; Madison Courier, February 22, 1939, "They Say And Do In The Country", Charles E. Heberhart; Coon, 14, 40
- ⁴⁴ Coon-Madison, 8 and Thornbrough, xii.
- ⁴⁵ Emory O. Muncie, *A History of Jefferson County*, Master's Thesis, Bloomington, Indiana: Indiana University, 160.
- ⁴⁶ Tibbets, Reminisence, 13' Maidson Evening Courier, Janay 13, 1880; Anderson, Life and Marrative, 39, 53-56; Madison Evening Courier, June 15, 1874.

³³ Emma Lou Thornbrough, *The Negro In Indiana Before 1900*, Bloomington, Indiana: Indiana University Press, 1985, 41-42.

³⁴Madison Courier, July 5, 1889.

³⁵ Coons-Madison, 2; Jefferson County Deed Book W, 285-286; Jefferson County Deed Book 1852, 63-64; Madison Daily Courier, March 18, 1867; Madison Evening Courier, January 13, 1180.